S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 5th September 2018 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
Mr Narborough temporarily adjourned the meeting to allow members of the Assets Committee to visit the Cemetery to look at the various Headstones and inscriptions for discussion later in the meeting.

1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Public: Mr T Page – Allotment Tenant

Apologies:  Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts and Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk)
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 6th June 2018:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  Mr Page said that he would like to ask a question regarding Water Tanks under the Allotments heading.
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Drainage of the Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough explained that he had met with Mr Darren Heaton to discuss a way to resolve the issue of flooding at the Grimston Road Allotments Car Park. 
He referred to the circulated quotes provided by Mr Heaton and said that there were two options for members to consider:

Option One:  
To supply and install soakaway baskets £1,451.00 

Option Two:
To supply and install soakaway baskets and to supply and install type 1 aggregate to suit new levels £2,451.00

Members discussed the quotes and felt that as very little shingle is left on the Car Park surface Option Two would be the better solution.
Comment was made that whilst the work will cost a lot of money, installation of soakaway baskets is effective and should hopefully resolve the problem.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that in principle the work should be carried out, subject to approval by the Finance Chairman, and that an additional two quotations should be obtained for the work, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Member agreed that rather than wait for the next Assets Committee Meeting in December, the final decision can be made by Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan.

To supply a new Water Tank on the east side:  Mr Narborough stated that following a request received from an Allotment Tenant to site an additional Water Tank near to Plot 40A, he along with Mr Williamson and Mrs Kirby had visited the Allotments to look at the situation.

Mr Narborough circulated to members a map clearly indicating where all the existing Water Tanks are situated and highlighted where the new requested tank would be sited.

Mr Narborough informed members that a quotation had been received from Mr Heaton to carry out the necessary work as follows:

To dig a trench of 57 metres in length (approx.) for new water tank and supply all water pipe and fitting, also supply and fit slab base for water tank = £541.00.

Mr Narborough stated that in addition to this, the cost of purchasing a new Water Tank would need to be taken in to account at a cost of £337.20 making the total cost of the work £878.20.

Members discussed the situation and felt that currently there is an adequate number of Water Tanks at the Allotments and that installation of an additional Water Tank at this site is expensive and unnecessary.

Members commented that a more suitable alternative would be to upgrade some of the smaller Water Tanks to larger Tanks and to continue encouraging Allotment Tenants to collect rain water using Water Butts.

After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council should not install an additional Water Tank at Plot 40a; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Request to increase the size of the Water Tank on Plot 8:  Mr Page explained that he was present at the meeting to see if there would be any chance that the Parish Council would consider upgrading the size of the existing Water Tank on Plot 8 to a larger Tank.

He explained that he has been an Allotment Tenant since he was a boy and currently has three Allotment Plots.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the Water Tank on Plot 8 is still one of the smaller sized tanks.
After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Water Tank on Plot 8 should be upgraded to a larger Tank at an approximate cost of £337, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Members agreed that the Parish Council should continue to look at the upgrade of all the remaining small Water Tanks on a rolling programme.

Pets on the Allotments: Mr Narborough explained that once again an Allotment tenant had asked if he could take his dog onto the Allotments. 

It was said that the Parish Council currently has a policy in place regarding pets which was made some time ago when some tenants were not keeping their pets under control and complaints had been received that dogs were roaming free and fouling on other tenants Allotment plots. 

Members discussed the matter and agreed that the current Policy that no pets should be allowed on the Allotments should be upheld.
Manure Compound: Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Manure Compound which has been created to avoid Manure encroaching onto the Car Park area and said that instead of delivering the Manure and placing it behind the scaffolding boards people are dumping it in front.

Mrs Banks suggested that an additional sign should be added to the scaffolding boards to state – “Please place Manure behind the fence”.

Mrs Kirby stated that she would affix a laminated sign to hopefully alleviate the issue.

Village Hall:  

Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and confirmed that the work has now gone out for tender, he said that four local builders will submit their quotes in due course.

Removal of Concrete Garage:  Mr Narborough stated that quotes are currently being investigated for the removal of the concrete garage at the rear of the Village Hall, he added that due to the roof being made of Asbestos, specialist advice is being sought.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Proposed new Bus Shelters – Update:  Mrs Kirby spoke regarding the installation of the three new Bus Shelters and confirmed that NCC has now laid all the ground bases.

She said that Able Engineering will undertake the work to install the Bus Shelters in due course.

Banners on Low Road Fence:  Mr Narborough stated that the new replacement fencing at Low Road has been completed and is looking good, however he wished to raise the issue of Banners being placed on the fencing.

Mr Price informed members that the Parish Council already has a Policy in place regarding Banners which states that selected Banners can be put up one week prior to an event however must be removed on the day after.

Members discussed the situation and felt that Banners situated on the corner of Low Road / Nursery Lane can be quite off putting to motorists and felt that they should only be placed on the straight piece of fencing along Low Road.

After further brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that approved Banners can only be put up on the straight piece of fencing along Low Road and not on the corner, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with all members in favour.
Beer Festival – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival held over the August Bank holiday weekend and said that following the arrival of the Marquee on the Tuesday, he had visited the Green every day and evening to have a look around. 
Mr Narborough said that one minor complaint had been received regarding noise from the tent on the Thursday evening, however there was no repercussion of the issue.
It was said that the Event seemed to go better this year because the organisers had better communication with each other, he added that the Beer Festival Committee were excellent and very co-operative.
Members commented that Parish Councillors had been invited to the “Meet and Greet” evening on the Friday, several of which had attended and had enjoyed a good time.

Mr Narborough said that it had been reported some 5,000 people had attended on the Saturday and the general feel was that it was a good crowd, and everyone was happy and enjoying the event.

Due to the poor weather on the Sunday, it had been a bit of a wash out, with some of the side stalls and children’s rides packing up early. 

Mrs Albinson stated that she had spoken to some residents after the Event, who had felt that events like the Beer Festival should happen more often for the benefit of the Community. 

Mr Narborough said that the Event was certainly well organised and indicated that members of the Beer Festival Committee may attend the October Parish Council meeting.
Mr Williamson spoke regarding the Event and commented that residents had been promised to have been sent a leaflet informing them of the Event, however this had been overlooked by the Beer Festival Committee.

Mr Narborough said that he would take this up with the Committee.

Mrs Albinson added that when she had spoken to some residents about the Beer Festival, a comment she had received was that they had been disappointed that they could not sit outside.

It was said that whilst the music was situated on a stage within the tent, there was adequate benches and tables outside for people to use.

Finally, Mr Price spoke regarding the invitation to the Parish Council to attend the “Meet and Greet” evening and suggested that a letter of thanks should be sent to the Beer Festival Committee.

Members agreed, and Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should write a letter to the Beer Festival Committee thanking them for their kind invitation to the “Meet and Greet” evening, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

New Security Bollard on the Green:  Mr Narborough informed members that following damage caused to the bollard at the Appledore Close end of the Green, CGM Ltd had kindly paid for the installation of a new Bollard.

Cemetery:

Consecration of new Cemetery area - Update:  Mrs Kirby informed members that arrangements have now been made for the consecration of the new Cemetery area.

She said that this will take place on Sunday 27th January 2019 at 12 noon.

Etchings on the rear of Headstones:  Following the visit to the Cemetery at the start of the meeting, Mr Narborough asked members for their thoughts regarding etchings and inscriptions on the rear of Headstones.

Mrs Banks stated that she has no issue with colour and felt that it is nice to see that Headstones are different and not uniformed, she added that variation should be allowed as long as it is not offensive.
Mrs Kirby added that all requests for Memorial inscriptions are submitted to the Parish Office for approval, most of which are straight forward, however just lately one of two requests have been a bit different and clarification of what is acceptable to the Parish Council needs to be defined.
Members agreed that all Memorial requests must continue to be given prior approval, however should any unusual Memorial requests be received, further approval from Parish Council members should be sought.

After further discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that all Memorial requests must continue be given prior approval, however should an unusual Memorial request be received, applications can be given approval after consultation with Mr Narborough, Mr Jordan, Mr Price, Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
St Mary’s Church:

Proposed new rear Footpath: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the circulated quotes to re-lay a new footpath at the rear of St Mary’s Church, he said that the three quotes received were all for different solutions and members generally felt that they were all quite expensive.

· S J Pemberton Builders had provided a quote of £1,682.40 including VAT to remove existing broken slabbed path and remove from site and supply and lay approximately 31m of 600mm x 600mm x 50mm concrete slabs on sand/cement screed.

(It was confirmed that the quote would be the same to pick up and clean the existing broken slabs and relay on sand/cement screed.

· D & E Builders provided a quote to supply and lay Riven Paving slabs at a cost of £3,170.00+VAT or Suffolk Anti-slip Paving at a cost of £3,420.00+VAT.

· Steve Penn Paving & Groundworks had provided the final quote of £4,980.00 including VAT to lay grey Tegula blocks, £5,200 including VAT to use Asphalt and £6,000 including VAT to lay a resin bound surfacing (images circulated).
After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council ask S J Pemberton Builders to pick up and clean the existing broken slabs and re-lay on sand/cement screed, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): 

Possible CIL Suggestions:  Mr Narborough stated that the Village Hall Extension and the Parish Office Extension would be carried out using CIL money.

It was said that another possibility would be to upgrade some more of the Street Lighting to LED lanterns and that installation of additional Bus Shelters within the Parish could be considered.

Mrs Banks stated that a Bowling Green could also be pursued, however some members felt that there was no longer a need as the Bowling Club hire a Green in Town.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the gifted area of land at the 9 acre field and stated that she would like to see the area developed in some way in the future.

Parish Office: 

Possible Extension: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possibility of extending the Parish Office to provide additional Meeting Room space and stated that a meeting needs to be arranged with Mr Matt Sturgeon to discuss the situation and to arrange producing some plans for the work.

Mr Narborough said that to carry out an Extension to the Parish Office, one or two trees at the rear of the building may need to be removed.

Wootton Park: 

Update: Mr Williamson reported that the “200 Club” is becoming more popular with new members joining, he said that as there is no September meeting, this month’s draw will be done on the 19th September by Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Curtis at the Parish Office.
Mr Williamson said that it had been noted that there is becoming a lack of attendance at meetings particularly from North Wootton Parish Councillors with many giving their apologies on a regular basis.

Members felt that Mr Will Border, the Chairman should write to members asking them to attend if they possibly can.

SWiB:  
Update:  Mrs Albinson confirmed that no meetings had been held due to it being summer and that she had nothing particular to report except that the Anglia in Bloom Awards Ceremony would be taking place next Wednesday 12th September 2018.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 5th December 2018 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

5th December 2018






                Chairman                                                                                                          
